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Henry Nusbaum was born in /Girodov/, a small town near 
Warsaw. He and his family moved to Warsaw where he was raised 
and attended school. His father was in the wholesale food 
business and struggled to maintain a normal existence for his 
wife, three sons, and two daughters. As a youth, Henry was 
very naive and knew little about the events taking place 
throughout Europe and what was yet to come. With the start of 
the war, the true struggle began. Warsaw was bombarded daily 
and food and water became scarce. The situation worsened when 
the Germans invaded Warsaw. With one of his brothers and a 
friend, Henry left Warsaw and went to live and work in 
Russia. Soon, however, he returned to Warsaw at the time the 
walls that soon became their ghetto prison were being 
constructed. In the ghetto, he was involved in smuggling food 
and goods from the outside with his father and brother, which 
led to their subsequent arrests. Henry managed to escape and 
lived with peasants and was later joined by his parents and 
sisters. When the Germans came looking for boys to fight in 
the army, Henry fled but was soon captured. After his arrest 
he was sent to a labor camp with other Jews. He was 
transferred from one work camp to another and due to his 
mechanical abilities, he was usually able to avoid hard 
labor. At the end of the war, he and the other inmates in his 
camp were placed in cattle cars and were on route to their 
execution. Their train was mercifully met by a convoy from 
the Swiss Red Cross. He and the others made their way to a 
nearby town where they slowly managed to piece together an 
existence, find food and shelter, and begin their search for 
their families.  Henry emerged from his war experiences 
somewhat pessimistic; however, he came to feel that despite 
all the horror there is something positive in surviving. His 
hope is that his message along with others' will help the  
world  and  its  governments  to  conduct its affairs and to 
avoid any repetition of what had happened in the Holocaust. 
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13:01 Henry Nusbaum was born in Girodov, a small town near 
Warsaw. There he attended school eight hours a day, six days 
a week at a public school and a Jewish school where he 
learned Hebrew.  
 
13:02 He and his family moved to Warsaw where he went to a 
Mechanical Gymnasium. Normally, after graduating, one would 
go on to engineering school, however, he did not because he 
was not sure that he would be able to graduate, as he was a 
Jew. Thus, after graduation, he did not know what he would 
do. 
 
13:03 He considered his family to be very close knit. He had 
two older brothers and two younger sisters. His father was in 
the wholesale food business that had been in his family for 
several generations. 
 
13:04 His family was never wealthy and there was an 
uncomfortable struggle to maintain a normal and comfortable 
existence.  
 
13:05: His father was a handsome man, energetic, 
enterprising. He was a zionist, while his oldest brother was 
a revisionist, and Henry and his other brother were 
socialists. 
 
13:06 Growing up in Warsaw, Henry could feel anti-Semitism. 
In school, he and his Jewish friends had to travel together 
in groups in order not to be beaten up by the Gentile 
children. 
 
13:07 He wanted to fight back at times but his parents said 
"fighting is not for us. We are the people to learn, not 
fight." All he could do was avoid encounters with the 
Gentiles, who taunted him and his other Jewish friends on 
their way to school. 
 
13:08 His neighborhood was about 600 Jewish and 400 non- 
Jewish. 
 
13:09 In Warsaw, he and his family were aware of anti- 
Semitism but were able to avoid it by not going to certain 
places or doing certain things. 
 
13:10 Yet, during the period of his youth before the war, he 
was very naive. His only concerns in life were education and 
family. 
 
13:11 He was always wondering what was going to be and always 
felt something hanging him because of the restrictions. He 
never knew if he could pursue his ambitions. 
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13:12 Things did not change for the better. That summer he 
and his family went on vacation and they received word from 
his father who had stayed behind in Warsaw to return 
immediately to Warsaw. Two days later war broke out. 
 
13:13 After the war began, the Germans started to bombard 
Warsaw on a daily basis. One bomb actually dropped into the 
foundation below their second-story apartment, but for- 
tunately did not explode. 
 
13:14 There was no food or water in Warsaw and he and his 
brother were forced to get water from the river, walking 
three or four miles with heavy buckets. He and his brother 
filled up pillow cases with rice and sugar from a warehouse 
which sustained his family for a long time. 
 
13:15 The situation got worse when the Germans invaded 
Warsaw. He and his brother and a friend left and went to the 
Soviet Union to /Bioostov/. 
 
13:16 It was cold and they had no place to sleep. Fortunately 
they met a kindly baker who gave them lodging for the night. 
The next day they decided to leave and registered to emigrate 
to the Soviet Union. 
 
13:17 After a week long train ride by cattle car they arrived 
in /Bialrusia/. Henry worked in a machine shop, his brother 
in a clothing factory. It was very cold and miserable. They 
stayed with a Russian family in a small room made of boards 
and could see through the cracks. All they had to eat was 
dead horse which they cut with and axe and cooked. 
 
13:18 They were forced to "pee through the walls" of the 
place where they slept because it was too cold to go outside 
at night. Soon they decided to return to Poland and smuggled 
into a train. 
 
13:19 Their train was stopped in /Krokof/ and they were sent 
to a small town named /Isilmu/. 
 
13:20 They eventually smuggled back into Poland. Henry almost 
drowned crossing an icy river to get back into Warsaw. He 
arrived there at the time when Germany declared war on the 
Soviet Union. At that time, walls were being erected but he 
had no idea as to what purpose they would serve. 
 
13:21 Soon the Jews of Warsaw were rounded up and enclosed by 
the walls of the ghetto. There was no place to get food and 
the rations they received were meager. However, his father 
had connections and with false papers, they were able to 
smuggle in potatoes. In addition, his oldest brother was a 
policeman which enabled them to gain access to the outside. 
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13:22 His brother was caught bribing a German policeman and 
he and his father were arrested. His brother managed to 
escape to Lublin 
 
13:23 There was a typhus epidemic in the ghetto and Henry and 
his family got sick and were hospitalized. His cousin was a 
doctor in the hospital. 
 
13:24 After leaving the hospital, Henry was still sick. He 
was treated in the ghetto by a/felcher/- an ungraduated 
doctor. His brother heard he was sick and he came and helped 
Henry escape and they went to live with peasants in the 
countryside. 
 
13:25 His brother was captured smuggling back into Warsaw and 
was imprisoned. Henry later learned that he died there. 
 
13:26 The rest of his family was still in Warsaw. When his 
father was released from prison, the rest of his family 
joined him in the countryside. 
 
13:27 When the Germans came to look for boys to fight in the 
army as soldiers, Henry escaped from the little town where 
they were living. 
 
13:28 He wanted to join the underground. He discovered that 
the underground was supplied by Russians. The group he joined 
was subsequently captured. 
 
13:29 Henry was sent to a labor camp, /Yanisov/. (Flashback) 
Henry remembered a family living downstairs in Warsaw who 
sold clothes over walls in exchange for food. Henry 
remembered one time he went down to the apartment and saw it 
completely empty except one room with a frame of a bed with 
boards across and he saw the mother and her four girls almost 
completely naked (breaks down, crying). This memory will 
never leave his mind. 
 
13:30 He and his family were able to maintain their lives by 
Henry jumping over the wall and getting provisions for them. 
On the other side of the wall he witnessed many horrible 
things. The Germans were shipping and compressing families 
into Warsaw. 
 
13:31 He saw families with kids asking their parents where 
they were going and the parents never had an answer. These 
incidents will never leave him. 
 
13:32 In the labor camp he was forced to work half naked, 
digging irrigation ditches, fighting off leaches. 
 
13:33 Any transgression or non-compliance resulted in people 
being shot. The underground rescued the inmates of the camp, 
totalling approximately 200 men. 
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13:34 The boys were told to fend for themselves but there was 
no place for them to run. One night the Germans found them. 
Henry was, in a sense, relieved because he felt his family 
would not see his end and he would not see theirs. 
 
13:35 Henry did not know about the deportations in the ghetto 
because he had left before it began. People were packed into 
the ghetto. The dead lay in the streets and were covered with 
newspapers. 
 
13:36 Not far from the small camp where he was initially 
taken was another larger camp next to a German airplane 
factory. His entire group was transferred to this camp. 
 
13:37 In the first camp, there were daily executions. One 
night they were woken and Henry witnessed his first 
selection. Whoever the guard wanted out would be whipped over 
the head- usually those who were sickly, skinny or short. Out 
of 600, 180 people were selected and shot. 
 
13:38 In the second camp, he met a Jew disguised as a gentile 
from the outside working in the factory. His name was 
Markofsky but was really Liberman. This man often brought 
Henry food which he, in turn, brought back to the camp. 
 
13:40 In the camp was a rich Jew who had buried his treasure 
in Warsaw. Henry made a map and gave it to Liberman. He told 
Liberman of the Polish gangs in Warsaw who dug up Jews in the 
cemetery and extracted gold teeth. If he were to interrupt 
this activity he would be arrested. 
 
13:41 He told Liberman to go to the cemetery to find a Jew in 
hiding who could help him find the treasure. 
 
13:42 Liberman got the treasure for him and Henry turned it 
over to the owner who bought goods from Henry from Liberman. 
 
13:43 Henry was watched by someone working in the factory who 
confronted him and demanded money. 
 
13:45 The German hit him over the head and demanded money and 
demanded money which Henry denied possessing. The man then 
reported the smuggling to the cruel head guard. 
 
13:46 The Jewish commander defended Henry and told the guard 
that he did not smuggle. 
 
13:47 Henry worked in the shop and his boss defended him as 
well and Henry went unpunished. 
 
13:48 At that time, Henry decided to escape. Markofsky gave 
him a camera in order to make an identification card. 
 

http://collections.ushmm.org 
Contact reference@ushmm.org for further information about this collection

 
This is a verbatim transcript of spoken word. It is not the primary source, and it has not been checked for spelling or accuracy. 



 
13:49 Henry experienced an internal conflict knowing that if 
he were to escape, other prisoners would be shot. 
 
13:50 Markofsky had all that he needed for escape in order; 
however, it was too late and they were transferred to a 
concentration camp. 
 
13:51 Henry was never beaten by Germans in the camps until he 
entered this camp. He had once been blackmailed and beaten by 
Jewish policemen in a camp because of his connections and his 
money. 
 
13:52 That incident caused him to feel disappointment in 
humanity. His eyes were swollen for months. However, in the 
other camp, the Jewish policemen apologized. 
 
13:53 The other camp on the whole, was much better. There 
were good relations with the Germans outside the camp. 
 
13:54 They were occasionally punished at night, being forced 
to stand naked shivering outside. The Germans outside the 
camp would scream at the SS men, calling them murderers 
 
13:55 Henry survived the inspection there only because of his 
mechanical training. He was told to fix tanks and spent a 
half year working there. 
 
13:56 He was next transferred to a camp in a city called 
/Radunk/ in 1942. It was a fairly good camp in that it had 
allowed families to remain together. There was a lot of money 
circulating and on could purchase many luxuries smuggled in 
from the outside. Henry spent eight or nine months there 
until the camp was liquidated in the summer of 1943. 
 
13:57 Three to four thousand people were forced to march. 
Those who were not able were shot. 
 
13:58 They next went to Tomashov and all of them were ushered 
into a hangar. At this point, Henry felt this was the end, 
having heard stories about Auschwitz and Treblinka. In the 
hangar, Jews names were written on the walls like a 
testimony. 
 
13:59 The next day all were placed in the cattle cars. 
 
14:03 The train arrived at Auschwitz where they deboarded and 
a selection was made 
 
14:04 Those who remained were told to go back on the train. 
 
14:05 They were taken to a town in Germany to another camp. 
Henry was fortunate to be separated from the workers as a 
mechanic. 

http://collections.ushmm.org 
Contact reference@ushmm.org for further information about this collection

 
This is a verbatim transcript of spoken word. It is not the primary source, and it has not been checked for spelling or accuracy. 



 
14:06 The German master of the shop often left food for him. 
Although the war was coming to an end, Henry was not 
liberated. 
 
14:07 He was sent to yet other camps. The next camp he was 
sent to, Henry was a cook. People came to him offering their 
gold teeth but he refused and gave them food. At the next 
camp, there was absolute misery. From there he was once again 
herded onto a train to go to another camp in the mountains 
where they were to be shot. 
 
14:08 The convoy was met by the Swiss Red Cross who were able 
to convince the German commander to let them stay. 
 
14:09 Henry felt that there was a more positive mood 
beginning at Al Lech Dachau where the German commander said 
keep your head high. Even on the train without food, they 
sang. 
 
14:10 Sadly, however, many died after the train was stopped 
of starvation. 
 
14:11 He felt the end was "an anti-climatic climax." 
 
14:12 When he and the others arrived at a small town, they 
were denied food and shelter. They met an American soldier 
who was a German Jew who was able to provide them with 
clothes and shelter. 
 
14:13 A kind German family organized a place for the Jewish 
refugees. At this point, they were able to function again. 
Activities and Hebrew classes were organized. 
 
14:14 People from the United States came and tried to help. 
Henry felt that they were in limbo. 
 
14:15 At this time he attempted to find his family. There 
were two groups who were attempting to help locate people's 
families. 
 
14:16 By coincidence, a U.S. officer turned out to be a 
friend of his relative in New York. 
 
14:17 Henry concludes by saying that despite all the horror, 
there's something in us that is positive. He believes that it 
is worthwhile surviving because by the message that some of 
the survivors can transfer to others, maybe we will learn how 
our world and government can conduct its affairs and how to 
avoid any repetition of what had happened to them. 
 
14:18 For a while, he was very pessimistic; he wanted to 
write to the U.N. "No more children!" because if there are no 
more children, there will be no more slaughter of them. 
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